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JUNE 2023
Notes From Around Town

(  Volunteer and paid opportunities in Town! Leverett needs your help. There are paid and volunteer opportunities in the following offices: Animal Control Officer; Animal Inspector; Conservation Commission Agent; Conservation Commission, Board of Health; Recreation Commission; and Personnel Board. Please call 548-9150 for details. Thank You!
( Need the police? Messages left at the Police Station (548-4994) are for business only. If you need the police in an emergency, call 911. To reach an officer for non-emergency call Shelburne Control at 625-8200 and they will page an officer for you.
 NEWSLETTER DEADLINES

     1 October 2023

1 December 2023
Send news items and strawberry rhubarb everything (!) to: Lisa Stratford P.O. Box 300, Leverett, MA 01054. Call 548-9150 for information and guidelines. Email:  townclerk@leverett.ma.us

From the Selectboard

Hopefully everyone is enjoying the wonderful spring weather, and that their trees are recovering from the recent unusual hard frost. My Cucumber Magnolia looks to be pushing through and I see new green growth after the first leaves fell off! 

During the months from January through April, the Selectboard had been concentrating on the Annual Town Meeting and helping to assemble the warrant. Of course, this involved numerous meetings and many minds (and the meetings of minds!).  Thank you to all who put in those countless hours. 

A short review of ATM

First the election results: Cynthia Baldwin and Lizzie Alwan for Board of Health (three years); Isaiah Robinson and Jed Proujansky for Finance Committee (three years); Molly Daniel for Planning Board (five years); Annalise Olsen for School Committee (three years); Cat Ford for Board of Assessors (three years); Chris Condit and Joan Godsey for Library Trustees (three years); Constable John Swartz (three years); and Tom Hankinson for Selectboard (three years). There were no contested races.

New guard rails for the APRS district budget assessment were approved at 4% on either side of that assessment. The regional school district assessments have long been difficult agreements to come by and this method seeks to avoid that and use a five-year average to calculate minimum contributions, plus a per-pupil assessment. This was agreeable to all towns. 

Most of the budgetary housekeeping articles and budget request articles were passed without comment. Some approved expenditures: A new fire alarm system for the library; monies for Leverett’s 250th celebration; mosquito control activities (to support opting out of the State’s mosquito spraying program); heat for the Field Building, funding the Capital Plan; and covering Medicaid expenses for the elementary school. 

Community Preservation Act monies were placed into the respective CPA buckets: Open Space; Historic Resource; and Community Housing. This vote was followed by CPA requests for funding; both passed. 

· $82,082 request for Friends of North Leverett Sawmill to create a Heritage Park and nature trail next to the Slarrow Mill.

· $81,000 request from Kestrel Land Trust to purchase and create a recreational and conservation area on 91 acres between Depot Rd and Long Hill Rd. 

An Opioid Settlement Stabilization fund was created to hold specific funds received from a large settlement, previously and in the future. These funds will be used for purposes outlined by the Massachusetts Substance Abuse Bureau. 

The passage of Article 29 allows Leverett to file a Home Rule petition to the State Legislature which would grant noncitizen permanent residents to vote in all municipal elections and serve in elected positions. This creates enfranchisement for those who live in and pay local taxes to Leverett so they have a say in municipal government. The legislature has not voted on these petitions but many towns are sending them creating pressure to move these petitions forward to a vote. 

Finally, a resolution was brought and passed: Leverett Indigenous History, Culture, and Land Acknowledgment. This acknowledgement will be made at all Town Meetings. It is also a persistent call to action: The reading will be followed by a description of the actions taken and programs presented in the past year as well as proposals for the coming year. [asking] “What will we do now?”

Since ATM many projects and agenda items have been discussed. We received a Solar Resource and Infrastructure Assessment championed by Richard Nathhorst and created by UMass Clean Energy Extension. Melissa Colbert is coordinating this year’s mosquito trapping project working with resident volunteers and Medzu. Melissa has also spearheaded a health needs assessment for Leverett’s elders along with help from our Council on Aging and Lifepath. The culminating grant-funded report done by our own Tim Shores and Jya Plavin of Town Common Research was presented at the library’s 20th Anniversary. 

Happy Spring Everyone!

Pat Duffy, for the Select Board

Council on Aging Updates
Over the last year there have been many changes in the composition of the COA. After Fay Zipkowitz recently resigned, we re-elected officers. JR (Judy Raphael) and Judi Fonsh are co-chairs. JR is treasurer. Susan Nagy is secretary. Linda Hoer and John Szczesney are very new members. We have 2 new members to be sworn in Tom Wolff and Jay Plavin.

We are very thankful to Town Research for completing the report on Aging in Leverett and doing a wonderful presentation to the community at the library on Sat. 5/21. A hard copy of the full report can be read at the library and Town Hall. Also available in both places is a copy of the executive summary which you may take. Copies are available online as they were sent out on Leverettconnects.

We are in the process of determining if there are enough people who now want to do chair yoga in person at Town Hall. Nancy Paglia our wise and talented long term yoga teacher brought us online in March 2020 and 9 of us remain online and will continue to zoom so this will become a hybrid class, if there are enough folks who want to be in person. If you know of folks who are interested please have them email me judifonsh@gmail.com or phone 548-9053.

We are also looking at bringing back the in-person lunches at Town Hall on Fridays. We might include talks on pertinent topics and time to socialize after the meal.

A few new people have expressed an interest. Please call me or email me if you are interested in attending the lunch (info above).

Leverett Library Summer News

We’ve enjoyed a beautiful spring and are getting ready for an amazing summer here at the Leverett Library. We hope you will join us!

Music on the Patio – Tuesdays at 6:30 p.m.

The Library Trustees have organized an extended line-up of wonderful local musicians for our popular Music on the Patio series. Put these dates on your calendar now!

June 27 – Masala Jazz

July 11 – Same Old Blues

July 18 – Juggler Meadow String Band

July 25 – Box Shop Band

August 1 – Beth Logan Raffeld & Jazz Trio

August 8 – French Press

August 15 – Michael Orlen

August 22 – On the Lam Trio

Summer Programs

We are preparing for our popular summer reading program designed to get our community reading, playing, and inspiring each other. Thanks to the Leverett Cultural Council and the Friends of the Leverett Library for sponsoring so many of our programs (LCC and FoLL) and prizes (FoLL).
Our summer reading kick-off performance is Saturday, June 17th at 1 p.m. Come and be amazed by the feats of Flying High Dogs performing on the field next to the library. Bring your chairs or blankets, leave your pups at home, and get ready for a performance to remember!
Other highlights include a henna art program with Magic Tree Henna of Leverett (Tuesday, June 27th);  A Family Talent Show hosted by the fabulous Gene Stamell (Thursday, July 13th); and three special story times for our youngest patrons all hosted by the Community Network for Children (July 12, July 19, and July 26th.) Details to come on our website.
Summer Giveaway Fun is back

This summer stop in the library to enter your name for a chance to win one of our fantastic prizes (once per day). You can also enter by leaving unlimited book or movie reviews. Each review is worth one entry into the giveaway of your choice and can be submitted in-person or online. Adults and teens, this is for you too! And for kids, of course.

Prizes include: Gift cards for the Watershed Restaurant, Cushman Market, the Village Coop, and the Toy Box. Physical prizes include a ukulele or harmonica.
Giving Thanks

Thanks to the Friends of the Leverett Library for hosting a joyous 20th celebration for our library building. One of the highlights was Representative Natalie Blais’ presentation of a congratulatory letter from Massachusetts House of Representatives.
Finally, thank you for your patience during our short closure (June 6-10) while we install a new HVAC system in the library. After 20 wonderful years in our beautiful library building, the HVAC is being replaced. Thanks to a competitive Green Communities grant, this new air-to-air heat exchange system will be installed the week of June 5-10,2023.

What does this mean? It means that the library will have a brand new, reliable, energy efficient HVAC system to see us through the next 20 years and beyond. Thanks to Margie, Will, and the Library Trustees for making this project a reality.
Looking forward to a joyous summer,
Hannah Paessel – Library Director
FRIENDS OF THE LEVERETT LIBRARY

May 20, 2023 was a rainy day, but that did not stop a delightful 20th birthday party for the Leverett Library. The Friends of the Library were excited to have so many people join the celebration!  Members of the Friends had prepared a poster and pamphlets of the history of the library and a slide show of the 2003 construction, many programs, past and present staff, speakers and community members who have made our library such a treasure. Natalie Blais spent part of her afternoon with us and presented a certificate of congratulations from the House of Representatives. Refreshments were enjoyed by all!

The Friends are selling ball caps this year instead of art mugs for our fund raiser. The caps are denim with “Leverett Library 20 2003-2023” embroidered on the front. They are available for $20 at the library.

Thanks to the generosity of an anonymous donor, we will be starting a $10,000 matching dollar fundraiser. Details will follow!

Energy Committee

The Energy Committee commends residents for contributing to the high level of participation in the recent survey on solar energy development in town. The opportunity we have achieved to work with the UMASS Extension Service on Clean Energy to create a dependable green energy resource for the whole town is a privilege and a formidable challenge. We will report the survey results to town residents after these become available. The Energy Committee will work to guide and implement this project but town residents will have many opportunities to engage in the decision-making process. We have good reason to feel uplifted and grateful for this chance to make a small but significant difference in the global crisis of a warming planet.
In the meantime, summer gives all of us as individuals an obvious good chance to adopt new ways of living responsibly. Why not, for example, put up a clothesline? Make a rainbow display of your colored clean clothes and enjoy the pleasant fragrance that wind-dried laundry brings into the house. And--if you haven't already done so--create a (larger) area of your lawn for gardens and mow the rest with a battery-operated lawn mower. The reward for making this change is less noise and no annoying gas and oil. You can even call yourself a "Victory Gardener"!

Portia Williams Weiskel for the Energy Committee

LEVERETT HISTORICAL COMMISSION
On December 1, 2022, a zoom program on the Howard family’s charcoal business in Leverett was presented as a part of the Historical Commission’s multi-year series“A Sense of Where You Are – Finding and Interpreting Leverett’s Industrial Heritage in the Landscape.”
On Saturday, February 11, 2023 eight men and one woman who worked in or around the charcoal business (Howards, LaClaires, Graves, Black) gathered at the North Leverett Baptist Church to share stories. LHC videotaped the conversation for the next step of industrial history documentation which we are calling “Embodied History."  Those present remembered incredible detail about the art of loading and firing the kilns, and talked enthusiastically for several hours.  They also contributed photographs, newspaper clippings and family scrap book mementos for the record.   Once these materials are compiled and edited, a public program will be presented (date, time and place to be determined).
The Historical Commission will host more conversations with people who worked in local industries such as the timber business (logging, lumber production in the sawmills) for the “Embodied History” series in 2023  If you have knowledge about this or any other historic local business, please contact us leveretthistoryinfo@gmmail.com or Susan Mareneck (413-367-2403).

___________________________________________

The LHC is continuing to support the digitization project of the Leverett Historical Society collections housed in the Field Family Museum/Library and the Moore’s Corner Schoolhouse funded through the Leverett Community Preservation Commission and being carried out by Public History Graduate Students from UMASS.

_______________________________________

Keep your eye out for -

Samples of “Interpretive Signage” at a few of the historic mill sites documented in the “Sense of Where You Are…” programs over the past four years (and other heritage sites) will begin to appear around town over the next year!

HAPPY SUMMER! 

Susan Mareneck for the Leverett Historical Commission

Community  Events

60th Anniversary of John F Kennedy Peace Speech

The Road to Peace Not Yet Taken

Upstairs at Leverett Town Hall on June 22 at 7 PM

Please join the New England Peace Pagoda, the Leverett Alliance, and the Leverett Selectboard to view the June 10th, 1963 “Peace Speech” made by President John F. Kennedy.
This speech was featured on the Peace Pagoda’s recent Walk for a New Spring where they shared it at community gatherings of the walk to extend this call from Pres. Kennedy in 1963 and apply it to the current moment in time in which we are all living, especially the horrific war in Ukraine.

Kennedy’s message was that war is not a viable option for humanity. The speech was both a call to the American people and a challenge to the military-industrial complex.

The format of the evening will be watching the speech a discussion on how the speech bring us together.  We hope to find contemporary ways to move forward on this path to peace. We will talk specifically about the war in Ukraine and the enormous suffering it is bringing to the people of Ukraine, but also to Russia, and global humanity, the environment, and our hopes for a peaceful world.

Following the film there will be brief comments by Sister Clare Carter of the Pagoda and Jim Perkins of the Alliance. This will be followed by a community discussion on what actions are already being taken to move this conflict towards peace and what else we can do. We hope to move to small action groups.

In addition to the meeting at Town Hall there will be a virtual option. 

Join Zoom Meeting

https://us06web.zoom.us/j/81301763007?pwd=NWxWQmtLS2pRTEdSRW5EcHpkSXVQQT09

Meeting ID: 813 0176 3007

Passcode: 073113

One tap mobile

+13126266799,,81301763007# US (Chicago)

+16469313860,,81301763007# US (add link here).
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 The start of Leverett’s Anniversary Celebration is only 9 months away!  We need your help to make 2024 great! Join a committee!  
Fundraising  Ann Tweedy  anntwe@gmail.com
Fall 2023 Bulb planting  Sara Robinson  sarar@umass.edu
March 9 Birthday party  Maureen Ippolito  celebrateleverett250@gmail.com
May 25 Antique Vehicle and Equipment Show  Silas Ball  367-9571

July 6 Barbecue  Susan Mareneck susan.mareneck@gmail.com
July 6 Parade  Silas Ball  367-9571 or Maureen Ippolito  celebrateleverett250@gmail.com
Fall 2024 Dance  Ann Tweedy  anntwe@gmail.com
Indigenous People/On Native Land  Eva Gibavic  evadeva22@gmail.com
The 250th Anniversary Committee is very grateful to Lori Lynn Hoffer, who volunteered to design our great 250th logo.  The Committee would also like to extend a big thank you to Chug Holmes for building a display box so we can move the souvenirs around town.  The display will be at the coop first.  Pictures of the souvenirs and a link to the order form will soon be on the 250th webpage on the town website.  

The 250th parade and barbecue will be July 6 next year.  Save the date for this fun-filled day!  We would love to have lots of residents in the parade!  Check out the entry form for more details.  
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Stone wall “Lift” – Our stonewalls are a ‘living’ heritage.  If you have stone walls, particularly along roadsides, now is a perfect time to get rid of unwanted growth around them so they can exhibit their natural beauty.  Our 250th celebration (2024) is close at hand to show off our Town’s heritage in stone walls. Thanks to those who are already busy making a difference!  Remember to take pictures and contribute to recording Leverett’s stone walls.  Send your shots to leverett.mapping@gmail.com  

LEF Awards Grants to Leverett Elementary 

The Leverett Education Foundation is delighted to announce the award of five grants totaling $19,000 to help strengthen outdoor education curricula and encourage innovation at Leverett Elementary School.

These grants, which will run for 2023-2024, will support the following projects and activities at LES:
· Maintaining and expanding the Greenhouse & Garden Program;
· Rebuilding the LES low-ropes challenge course, the only elementary school program of its kind in the Pioneer Valley;
· Creating a Bird Nook in the LES Library, including outdoor feeders, bird charts and identification information, bird guides and texts, and the opportunity for students to contribute to the Cornell Lab of Ornithology’s Project FeederWatch;
· Launching the Summer @ LES Garden & Nature Program;
· Establishing a Principal’s Discretionary Fund to enable LES to take advantage of unanticipated opportunities to connect Leverett’s children with the natural world.
Each of these awards provides funding beyond the school’s operating budget and enables LES to continue to expand the school’s outdoor learning and nature-based education curriculum.

LEF would like to acknowledge the businesses and organizations below for their generous donations to our fall, 2022 Acorn, Blackberry, Crocus Campaign to help make these awards possible.

Apollo Contracting

Grass Roots Landscaping

Jamrog HVAC and Plumbing

West Branch Capital

Wright Builders

Cambodian Temple Society of Western Massachusetts

Johnson Scholarship Foundation

The Leverett Picklers

And to all the families and individuals in Leverett whose continuing support makes the work of the Foundation possible, thank you!

Leverett Education Foundation
LEGAL NOTICE

A notice that financial records of 2022, Form 990, for Leverett Education Foundation, Inc. are available for public inspection by contacting the treasurer at P.O. Box 235, Leverett., MA during regular business hours.

Leverett Cemetery Association
Have you visited one of the Leverett Cemeteries? Some of our town founders are buried there. Next time you visit the Leverett transfer station, take an extra 5 minutes to stroll the East Leverett Cemetery – the one you drive by on your way to the dump!

The Leverett Cemetery Association is a non-profit organization and is not supported by town taxes. A small group of Leverett citizens gather annually to arrange maintenance and upkeep. With 5 cemeteries in town, there are several types of burial options available (yes, we will all get there someday!): full or traditional, cremation, natural, and green. If you are interested in securing a plot, please contact Sharon Raskevitz at (413)548 – 9205.

The Cemetery Association relies on membership dues ($25 per year) plus generous donations. All families with relations buried in our cemeteries are members. If you can, please send dues or donations to Leverett Cemetery Association, P.O. Box 224, Leverett, MA 01054.  Thanks to all who have contributed this year.
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